Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)
Meeting Minutes
	Date: March 12, 2008
Place: Herman Holloway Campus, Hideaway Café
Time: 9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding: Richard Cherrin
	Members Present: William Adami, Kris Bennett (for Dr. Herman Ellis), Penny Chelucci, Richard Cherrin, Michael Duva, George English, Wendy Gainor, Jim Lafferty, Brandi Niezgoda, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Paula Roy
Members Absent: Judy Chaconas, Susan Ebner, Carlyle Hooff, Yrene Waldron

Staff Present: Dr. Anthony Brazen (DMMA), Cynthia Denemark (EDS), Fury Fecondo (EDS), Steve Groff (DMMA), Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Nancy Rapport (CMS), Shelia Nutter (EDS), Jim Wilton (DMMA)
Guests: Jeanne Chiqueine (American Cancer Society)


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY


	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Committee (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:05 AM.

	
	

	Approval of Minutes:
by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard Cherrin moved for acceptance of the December 5, 2007 minutes.  No objections were heard.  The minutes were approved as written.
	
	

	Old Business:  

Pharmacy Update

by Cindy Denemark
Old Business:  

Pharmacy Update (continued)
by Cindy Denemark


	· Cindy Denemark stated that the Pharmaceutical & Therapeutics (P&T) Committee meets bi-annually, and met in February 2008.  The committee has sent Preferred Drug List (PDL) recommendations to Secretary Meconi for review.
· The Drug Utilization Review (DUR) Board discussed the drug Lyrica in their January 2008 meeting.  Cindy noted this medication should not be used for patients with history of seizures.  It is also an adjunct medication for pain therapy.

· New mailings have been distributed to providers regarding tamper resistant prescription pads.  The mailing details the three tiers of compliance and provides examples of easy implementation solutions.  Cindy noted that a meeting was recently held in Washington, D.C., on this very issue.  The meeting involved pharmacists, the American Medical Association, and the National Association of Chain Drug Stores.  Cindy noted that a town hall meeting was also held in October 2007, in Delaware.  DMMA has purchased tamper resistant prescription pads, which physicians may use.  Christiana Care has now moved to a level three (compliance), using tamper resistant computer paper.  Steve Groff asked if physicians would be in compliance on April 1, 2008 without the special paper.  Cindy responded yes.  However, in October 2008, physicians will need to meet all three requirements.  EDS recommends the use of an embosser.  Dr. Leonard Nitowski noted that many physicians will be concerned that tamper resistant pads will be yet another burden.  Dr. Nitowski thought it best to work with Wendy (Gainor) and the Medical Society of Delaware in order to publicize the low cost of implementation and make this process easier (which would allow for a well-received acceptance).  The average community doctor is under a considerable deal of pressure, Dr. Nitowski said.  Wendy Gainor noted that if physicians contact the Medical Society, the Society will provide multiple references for printers (of prescription pads).  Wendy asked if the Standard Register should become the preferred vendor.  Perhaps an RFP could be organized for Medical Society member use.  Cindy added that the Delaware Office of Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs would prefer one printer throughout the state.  Wendy added that New York and South Carolina follow this practice (and South Carolina uses Standard Register).  Wendy said that the Medical Society would first like to see if a preferred vendor is chosen.  
· Cindy informed the committee that the ePrescribing team was formed and a kick-off meeting was held.  Richard asked if the state was making a purchase (for the handheld personal digital assistants).  Cindy responded that a meeting will be held this afternoon on the very topic.  Fifty handheld devices and software were purchased for physicians with the greatest need and/or highest Medicaid utilization rates.  Paula Roy inquired if DMMA would coordinate efforts with the DHIN (Delaware Health Information Network).  Steve Groff answered yes.  Since DMMA was not awarded the grant until the second round, our timeline was pushed back, thus coinciding with the DHIN’s fall 2008 implementation.  This works out well, maximizing our resources.  Cindy is speaking with Gina Perez from the DHIN.    
	· Distribute letter that was sent to providers (with timeframes for implementation tiers)

	· Rosanne Mahaney


	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview

by Rosanne Mahaney for Harry Hill

Old Business:

Medicaid Overview (continued)
by Rosanne Mahaney for Harry Hill
Old Business:

Medicaid Overview (continued)
by Rosanne Mahaney for Harry Hill
Old Business:

Medicaid Overview (continued)
by Rosanne Mahaney for Harry Hill
	· Rosanne Mahaney stated that the February 27, 2008 DMMA presentation at the Joint Finance Committee went well.  Some questions arose regarding CHIP (Children’s Health Insurance Program).  Advocates spoke strongly for Medicaid Buy-In (MBI).
· DMMA’s budget totals $558 million in state funds for fiscal year 2009.  With a federal match, this totals $1.2 billion.  Some initiatives in the FY 09 budget include:

· $36.2 million for projected program growth (as the Delaware Medicaid program will cover services for some 150,000 residents);
· $920,000 on the annualization of some programs such as MBI;
· $2.5 million for new developmental disabilities residential placements;

· $691,000 for Money Follows the Person (MFP) services;

· $43,000 for an increased scope of access for third party liability, and new staff position; and
· $395,000 for MAT expansion (Medical Assistance during Transition to Medicare).
· Steve Groff noted that MBI will help those with disabilities, thereby allowing individuals to maintain their Medicaid benefits.  At present, there is a disincentive to be fully employed.  MBI already exists in thirty-three states.  Delaware will begin the program in the last quarter of 2008.  Disabled individuals on Medicaid at 275% or below the poverty line will be allowed to participate in the program.  The client must be disabled according to the SSI determination, or receive a disability evaluation determination.  The program will be published in the April 2008 Register of Regulations.  DMMA must then wait thirty days for a public comment period, and MBI will take effect in June 2008.  Dr. Nitowski asked how many will participate/be eligible.  Steve answered 157.  Dr. Nitowski asked for clarification - if these are new and existing Medicaid clients.  Steve responded 120 participants would be new to Medicaid.  60 participants are already enrolled in Medicaid (just increasing their work hours).  Richard asked what income amount is 275% of the Federal Poverty Level (FPL).  Steve responded $58,000 (for single, disabled individuals).  Cindy commented that the income limit will raise for a family of four.  Some discussion ensued regarding the poverty level and poverty tables.  The FPL is calculated for household size.  The client’s “countable” income must be less than 275% of the FPL.  Paula Roy noted that $40,000 is the standard poverty level for a family of two, and $21,000 is the standard poverty level for a single person.  Steve said the monthly premium buy-in amount is based on the client’s income level.  For instance, those clients with incomes below 100% of the FPL will have no monthly premium payment.  Clients at 100% to 125% of the FPL will pay $25 per month, and so forth.   Richard asked for the premium buy-in table.  Dr. Julia Pillsbury asked how the Division plans to collect premiums.  Steve noted that MBI premiums are very different than say, CHIP premiums.  For the MBI population, monthly medical services are needed and the clients are more likely to pay the premiums.  For CHIP premiums, a parent has a hard time rationalizing payment if their child is not ill, or in immediate need of care.  For MBI as well, one missed payment dictates that the client immediately loose eligibility.  However, as these individuals are disabled, they have an incentive to pay their premium to maintain their Medicaid.  Olga Ramirez voiced a concern over a certain group of clients – those receiving Medicaid SSDI, who will not receive any Medicaid as they were never enrolled in SSI.  Richard said funding for this client population was proposed in the FY 2009 budget under the MAT expansion.  Steve reminded the committee that all proposals must still be approved by the Legislature.  MBI is funded from the tobacco revenue stream.  Budget estimates from the Delaware Economic and Financial Advisory Council (DFAC) will arrive in March, with further detail to be released the second week of June 2008. 
· Dr. Pillsbury asked about increased funding for vaccines.  She noted there has been no increase in vaccine reimbursement rates since the inception of the Vaccines for Children Program (VFC).  Delaware physicians only receive 50% of the Medicare reimbursement rate.  For each child, clinics end up losing money.  Jim Wilton asked how much the physicians receive.  Dr. Pillsbury responded $8.  Kristen Bennett heard that Delaware provides higher reimbursement rates than other states, and thought that this issue might best be addressed on the national level.  Dr. Pillsbury stated that while overall Delaware Medicaid reimbursement for doctor visits is better than other states, the VFC reimbursement is not.  Some frustration was expressed in knowing which Division (DMMA or the Division of Public Health) to contact in order to better advocate for the increase.  Penny Chelucci asked what a fair reimbursement rate would be.  Julia stated $17 for the first immunization, and $13 for subsequent immunizations.  Medicare rates will be raised shortly (to $22 and $18, respectively).  Richard asked if the Medical Society of Delaware was involved.  Wendy responded yes.  Richard asked if Dr. Pillsbury had national data.  Dr. Pillsbury said she can contact other states, and obtain some information.  George English noted that we would never really catch up as the real issue should be raising the percentage of Medicare indexes year to year.  We could pull out the code, determine costs and increases.  Dr. Pillsbury noted that we are at 90% or higher for reimbursement, for other Medicaid codes.  This is the only outlier.  Dr. Nitowski suggested backing into the model.  One could find utilization of acute care, back into different outlooks on the program, and save money.  This is fiscally responsible.  George noted the challenge will be that cost avoidance is hard to feel.  Jim Wilton noted the same issue occurs with mental health (pay now or pay more later).  William Adami noted that MCAC should have budget recommendations discussed at the June 11, 2008 meeting in order to meet a deadline of August recommendations for the budget.  William noted that the committee must think far enough ahead, in order to make an impact for timing.  Penny asked for numbers – if the reimbursement were increased to $17 what is the total cost?  Steve answered that both the Division of Public Health and DMMA will pay for the increased cost of this program (Medicaid pays the administration fee for Medicaid eligible children receiving VFC).  
· Rosanne mentioned a recent News Journal article, “Medicaid Cuts Could Cost Millions”.  Steve said that at the least, he thought some cost shifting will take effect (national burden of program costs versus state burden of costs).  The U.S. Congress is faced with PAYGO (pay as you go) rules.  

· Rosanne noted the MFP Steering Committee is putting the final touches on the MFP protocol.  This will be submitted to CMS the week of March 17, 2008 for an April-May implementation.  MFP supports community-based services, placing twenty-five clients per year (for 4 years) in the community.  $5.3 million in federal funds were provided for this demonstration grant.  Richard inquired if this covered mentally disabled individuals.  Rosanne responded yes, this includes the mentally retarded/developmentally disabled (MR/DD) and the elderly.  Richard asked about the promise of cost savings.  Rosanne noted that the program will determine which services help these individuals best, determining their mix of unique Long Term Care services.   
	· Provide Buy-In table (premiums for MBI broken down by FPL percentages)
· Distribute News Journal article along with meeting minutes.  
	· Steve Groff

	New Business:

Welcome New Committee Members

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard welcomed Jim Lafferty to the meeting.  Unfortunately, Carlyle Hooff could not join the group, today.  Jim represents the Mental Health Association in Delaware.  Carlyle represents NAMI Delaware (National Alliance on Mental Illness in Delaware).
	
	

	New Business: 
Managed Care Organizations Update    by Rosanne Mahaney


	· Jim Wilton noted that open enrollment begins on May 1, 2008.  A postcard will be distributed to clients at the end of March.  Clients will then receive a packet on April 1 stating that they may remain with their current Managed Care Organization (MCO), or use the services of EDS’s Health Benefits Manager (HBM) to enroll in another plan.  Jim Wilton stated that it will be interesting to see how the client population is distributed after this process.  Rosanne noted that DSP is still viable, in case the Department regresses to one MCO.  Supplemental benefit information is due to DMMA from the MCO’s by Friday, March 14, 2008.  Richard asked if a side-by-side comparison was available for each MCO’s supplemental benefits.  Rosanne noted yes, this will be printed in the enrollment packet.  
	· Provide committee with side-by-side comparison of each MCO’s supplemental benefits (as included in the enrollment packet).

	· Rosanne Mahaney/Jim Wilton

	New Business:

Review of Quarterly Quality Assurance Report

by Jim Wilton


	· Jim Wilton stated that the Quality Initiatives Taskforce is moving forward quite well, determining metrics for the group’s product.  The medical directors from each MCO are involved.  The taskforce develops a comprehensive strategy for quality oversight through monthly meetings.  Richard was able to attend a previous meeting.  Other MCAC committee members are welcome to attend future taskforce meetings as well.  Jim Wilton noted that no CEO’s are present, but instead each MCO’s medical director is present.  Each CEO does receive taskforce meeting minutes.  Taskforce stakeholders are those individuals involved with medical quality aspects of care. 
· Jim Wilton distributed the Quality Initiatives Taskforce meeting minutes (February 28, 2008), the DMMA Medical Management and Delegated Services Quarterly Report (October-December 2007), and the Diamond State Health Plan Quarterly Report.  
	
	

	Miscellaneous:


Group

Miscellaneous (continued):


Group
	· Olga Ramirez commented on the recent news allegations of trace amounts of prescription drugs in drinking water and clinics reusing syringes.  The committee goes on record as being concerned and aware of the above quality issues within the healthcare field.  
· Kristen passed out a handful of smoking session kits.  Dr. Pillsbury asked about smoke free offices, and what type of employee restrictions could be imposed.  No committee members were able to comment on the certainty of the legal limitations or HR issues involved.  

· Richard Cherrin adjourned the meeting at 10:30 AM.
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member must let Mollie Daughtrey know if they will attend the June 11, 2008 meeting.  Mollie can be reached at 302-255-9658 or via email, at mollie.daughtrey@state.de.us.  DMMA requests an accurate head count for preparation of the room and all materials.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Mollie Daughtrey


March 24, 2008


Richard Cherrin
Recorder



Date approved


Chairperson
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